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CHARTHAM PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT 7.30 P.M. 

ON TUESDAY 11th OCTOBER 2016 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, STATION ROAD, CHARTHAM, NR CANTERBURY, KENT, CT4 7JA.

Present:

Cllr. C. Manning – Chairman



Mr. P. Hornibrook – Clerk

Cllr. S. Dungay




Cllr. G. Hoare





Cllr. P. Coles





Cllr. T. Clark
Cllr. A. Frost




 
Cllr. R. Mallett
Cllr. P. Lee





KCC Cllr. J. Simmonds 

Fourteen members of the public.

(1)     Chairman’s Opening Remarks and Apologises for Absence:
Cllr. S. Hatcher (Holiday), Cllr. D. Butcher (Illness), Cllr. G. Wells (Other Commitments), Cllr. R. Thomas CCC (Other Meeting), Cllr. R. Doyle CCC (Other Meeting).


(2)     Confirmation of previous Minutes of the last meeting held 13th September 2016:
Resolution: To confirm minutes of meeting held on 13th September 2016 (previously circulated).

Proposed by: Cllr. Hoare and Seconded by: Cllr. Frost.
All councillors voted in favour.  

(3)     Council: a) Declaration of any councillor’s interest in agenda items.

      Cllr. Mallett declared an interest in planning application CA/16/01895/FUL
b) Declaration of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and Other Significant Interests and Voluntary Announcements of Other Interests, and a reminder to think of any changes to the DPI Register held at CCC, such as a change of job or home.
The Clerk has arranged to complete ‘DPI’ and ‘Acceptance of Office’ forms for Cllr. Lee and these have been sent to CCC for their records.
(4)     Matters Arising from the Minutes:
No issues were raised.  
(5)     To Receive and Consider ‘CORRESPONDENCE’:
(A folder of correspondence was available for all Councillors to view the     correspondence and to make comment on)
Item 1: CCC – Statement of Intent from CCC – To examine a merger of East Kent District Councils.
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The Clerk handed out a copy of the release from CCC given to all attendees at a meeting last week at the Guildhall. The proposed merger between Canterbury, Ashford, Dover, Thanet and Shepway councils was outlined by Cllr. Mallett, Cllr. Manning and the Clerk who attended the meeting along with over 100 interested group and organisational representatives and individuals. A report is to be produced in December or January 2017 on the merits of the proposal. It was noted that a number of questions were asked at the meeting but no definitive answers would be given until the report is published. The main issue of concern at the meeting was if residents would be properly consulted over the proposals. It was stated that the five councils wanted to have the merger in place by the May 2019 elections.

Item 2: The Clerk noted an e-mail received from Strutt & Parker who represent the Swire family who have recently purchased the Site C Development at St. Augustine’s. The e-mail focuses on the access to the site and who should have access to use the road that leads to the RDA site. It was noted there is 24 hour security at the site with dog patrols and the security fencing has been properly erected around the site. The Parish Council requires access to the football pitches and play area to cut the grass and undertake maintenance to the trees and hedgerow on the site. Without access, the football pitches will become overgrown and become unplayable. The Sports Club also require access to the football pitches on match days. There should also be access available to the Emergency Services if there is an accident at a football match. It was noted that the Clerk had received a telephone call from James Hole from Strutt & Parker this afternoon stating that his client’s intention is to prevent unlawful access to the site and prevent any nuisance being caused at the site. They wish to see who needs access to the site, when and for how long. It was agreed that we should reply stating the Parish Council contractor, the Sports Club and the Emergency Services should all have access to the site. It is not feasible to state when our contractor will require access as grass cutting is reliant on weather conditions and could be twice or three times a month. We will await a response from Strutt & Parker.  
(6)    Financial Matters, including ‘Authorisation of Accounts’:








A resolution that orders for payment as shown in attached schedules was agreed unanimously. The cheques were signed by Cllr. Manning and Cllr. Hoare.
All councillors agreed the Bank Reconciliation for the month of October 2016.

The Clerk reported that our 2015/2016 year accounts have now been returned by PKF Littlejohn LLP fully signed-off and agreed, with only minor comments noted as per our Internal Auditors report. These will be taken up with Burgess Hodgson Accountants later this month when the Clerk will meet to reconcile our second quarter accounts.  

A new signatory form has been completed and we await confirmation in due course from Lloyds Bank that our new councillors can sign cheques on all our parish accounts.
We also await confirmation from Lloyds Bank that our application for a Debit Card for use by councillors on our General Account has been accepted, as they should not use personal credit/debit cards to purchase goods on behalf of the Parish Council.  

It was reported that our 2017/2021 CCC Concurrent Funding application had been forwarded to CCC for them to consider. They have come back with a few queries relating to the cost of some works and asking us to reduce costs as the available budget for all 24 parishes is only £134,000 per annum. This figure is clearly not adequate for purpose and as usual, parishes will not receive 100% funding for work, which in most cases should be undertaken by CCC. Any shortfall in funding will have to go on our Precept application, which again is unfair to all Council Tax payers in the parish. The Parish Council thinks that CCC should reconsider their budget and pay all parishes the full amount they want to claim. This would be a very small consideration in the great scheme of things especially as the City Council has spent £65 million buying part of Whitefriars. 
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Also, in view of the proposed merger of the five East Kent District Councils will our submitted application be honoured as the merger is wanted to be in place before the May 2019 elections, two years before the Concurrent Funding arrangement is due to end. 
The Clerk noted that the CCC Capital Grant scheme for 2017/2018 year is now open and the deadline for submissions of any grant application is Friday 2nd December 2016. The Clerk asked councillors to consider what projects they may wish to submit an application for in the future. It could be more play equipment or fencing of a play area or something like a new bus shelter to replace an old one. It was agreed that all councillors should advise the Clerk of any suggestions they may have before the next meeting in November. KCC Cllr. Simmonds also stated that he may have some funds available from his Members Grants towards a project in the parish.
(7)   Planning Applications and tree works:
The Clerk reported that there was ‘1’ new Planning Applications to be dealt with at the meeting.
CA/16/01895/FUL – Proposal: Change of use of an extended area to be used for the stationing of caravans, with an increase in number of caravans from 73 to 85, repositioning of existing caravans, 12 months occupancy for 50% of caravans and change of occupation for remaining 50% of caravans to be occupied or used for residential purposes between 1st March and 30th November in any one year: Location: Mansfield Farms, Nickle Farm, Nickle Lane, Chartham, CT4 7PF: P.C. Views:  Further enquiries to be made of CCC Planning Department and our local Ward Councillor Robert Thomas before any decision is made and an extension on the time for comments to be submitted is to be requested.
The Clerk reported that ‘3’ further Planning Applications were dealt with at a planning sub-committee meeting:
CA/16/02128/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey garden room extension with alterations to fenestration: Location: Mystole Court, Mystole Lane, Chartham, CT4 7DB: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/02177/VAR – Proposal: Variation of conditions 02 (approved drawings) and 20 (vehicle access) of planning permission CA/15/00683/FUL for the restoration of agricultural land across two adjoining sites; demolition of 5 no. existing derelict barns; the processing of on-site materials and associated landscaping; the construction of an enabling development of 10 no. residential units with a new integral access; to allow new vehicular access onto Cockering Road and the route of the access road to be moved to the southwest: Location: Larkey Woods Farm, Cockering Road, Chartham, CT4 7PQ: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
CA/16/02083/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey rear extension: Location: East Barn, Hillside Farm, Cockering Road, Chartham, CT4 7LH: P.C. Views:  No Objections.
The Clerk noted the following ‘Granted’ Planning Applications:

CA/16/01373/FUL – Proposal: Proposed alterations to roof incorporating dormer windows to front and rear: Location: The Old Rectory Studio, Ashford Road, Chartham, CT4 7HS.
CA/16/01628/FUL – Proposal: Proposed single-storey side extension and rear extension following demolition of outhouse: Location: 179 Shalmsford Street, Chartham, CT4 7QP.
The Clerk noted the following ‘Refused’ Planning Application:

CA/15/012759/FUL – Proposal: Change of use from double garage to dwelling (Retrospective): Location: 6, Aspen Road, Chartham, CT4 7TB.
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The Clerk noted the following ‘Withdrawn’ Planning Application:
CA/15/01559/FUL – Proposal: Erection of 4 no detached dwelling houses, as part of the work re-grading existing public footpath: Location: Land at Rentain Road, Chartham, CT4 7JJ.

The Clerk noted a letter from CCC noting ‘Improvements to our planning application pages’. Basically, CCC are improving their planning application pages, increasing efficiencies and reducing costs. Additionally, it means that CCC will no longer send out paper copies of all planning applications to Parish Councils from the end of December 2016. All applications will have to be reviewed on-line, which is not good, as reading small-scale site plans is very difficult. 
Again, it was reported that the CCC Enforcement action at Greengate Wood is still progressing.
(8)  Cemetery Matters:    

It was reported that the Clerk has now purchased two oil filled candle- holders to replace the old wax candles we have been using for years. We now need to purchase a couple of small plates for them to sit on and a candle ‘snuffer’ to put them out. 

Cllr. Mallett suggested that we purchase a new ‘First Aid Kit’ as the current one in the Chapel is well out of date. The Clerk confirmed that he has purchased a new ‘First Aid Box’ along with a ‘multi-purpose’ fire extinguisher for use in the Chapel to sit alongside the ‘water’ one we already have.

There are some minor signs of damp on the Chapel wall behind the alter. It was suggested that we try to open the windows more often to allow the fresh air to circulate.

The issue of the ‘Chapel Bell’ was raised again at the meeting and it was stated that the clanger had been fitted upside down and is not hitting the ‘Bell’ in the right place. After discussion it was agreed that we would wait until after the winter months and then arrange to hire some scaffolding and investigate the state of the ‘Bell’ further and use the scaffolding tower to attend to the damp inside.

The Clerk reported that the grass cutting in the cemetery would come to an end in the next week or so and recommence in February/March next year. The grounds are currently looking great and we will soon cut back the shrubs and plants around the Millennium garden. The seats in the Millennium garden will also be stained.

It was noted that the recent incident of a smashed headstone in the grounds and the theft of some solar lights and vases has been reported to the KCC Community Warden and PCSO.

We have not had any further problems with rats in the grounds and Alan Groombridge and his team monitor this problem when they are undertaking work at the cemetery.

The Clerk has reported a broken lid on one of the large refuse bins in the grounds to SERCO and confirmed that it has now been replaced with a brand new bin. 
The Clerk will arrange further tree and shrub maintenance with Alan Groombridge as well as checking on the state of the fencing around the cemetery grounds to see if it requires painting or maintenance.

It was stated that at the next meeting we would review our Cemetery Rules & Regulations and Cemetery Charges for the 2017/2018 year. These have to be sent out to all Funeral Directors and Stonemasons by the beginning of April 2017.
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(9)   Countryside Issues:
The Clerk reported that he had received a call from a parishioner at Thruxted Lane stating the lane was overgrown with weeds and shrubs either side of the road. The Clerk visited the area yesterday and has asked Alan Groombridge to cut back the shrubs on our side of the road adjacent to the recreation ground. The owner of the land the other side of the road is responsible for cutting back the weeds etc on his land.
The Clerk noted an e-mail from Dr. Ruth Adams on behalf of the Canterbury Ramblers Association, inviting parish footpath representatives to a meeting at Lenham Community Centre on Saturday 15th October at 10.00 am. Cllr. Clark hopes to attend on behalf of the council.
(10)   Amenities: 
The Clerk confirmed that the old bottle bank site has now been fenced and the Memorial bench for Steve Isard and a new litterbin have now been installed at the site. Two fence panels have already been vandalised at the site, but have been replaced by our fencing contractor Anthony Glew at no cost to the parish. 

Alan Groombridge has undertaken repairs to the damaged slats at the bus shelter at the top of Pomfret Road, junction with Shalmsford Street. Cllr. Dungay stated that the slats have been removed again.
The Clerk has reported the badly damaged BT public telephone box on the A28 Ashford Road, junction with Shalmsford Street to BT, which either needs removing or replacing.

New ‘Public Toilet’ signs have been erected around the village hall car park denoting that there are ‘Public Toilets available on the Memorial playing field.

The ‘white directional arrows’ have now been repainted in the village hall car park

It was noted that we still await a response from the NHS regarding the two ‘Pharmacy Applications’ that have been submitted to set up a Pharmacy in the Shalmsford Street area. The Parish Council has submitted a response to both applications and we await a decision by the NHS. 
There is graffiti inside the Bus Shelter near ‘The Local’ public house. The Clerk has asked Alan Groombridge to try to remove it, but it is difficult to remove from wood and the shelter may have to be stained. 

Cllr. Dungay stated that she had been approached by Chilham Parish Council asking what we are doing about the BT Telephone Box and Bus Shelter on the A28 Ashford Road, which are both in very poor condition. Both issues are already in hand.
Cllr. Dungay also reported that there is a large mat that has been dumped on the riverside path, which requires removing.

Cllr. Dungay also noted that there are some damaged sleepers on the small triangle along Parish Road that require either reinstating or removing. The Clerk will investigate the issue.

Cllr. Manning stated that we would like some directional road signs denoting the ‘Village Hall’ at various locations around the parish. The Clerk will contact Kent Highways regarding this matter.   
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(11)    Adjournment of the meeting for parishioners’ questions and comments. This is the   only opportunity during the meeting for residents to speak:

A number of parishioners attended the meeting to voice concerns over the proposed planning application CA/16/01895/FUL at Nickle Farm. 

Two people spoke on behalf of local residents and voiced the concerns they all had with the proposal to increase the number of caravans at the site as well as having the residency issues changed for living in the caravans. It was stated that everyone is aware that the farm has to run its business, but that the 12 new caravans have already been erected. The site has always been the subject of caravans for use by seasonal workers, not for the proposed permanent residency, which will make the site more of a small village. It was stated that the site should never be more than a seasonal workers site. There are over 80 commercial vehicles onsite that are used to ferry workers around the various other farms in Kent that Mansfield Farms own. The site is being used specifically to house workers who can work well out of the local area. All these vehicles as well as the HGV’s using the site daily make the one entrance to the farm on the A28 Ashford Road extremely dangerous and not fit for purpose. The narrow lane going from the A28 to the main farm is also very narrow and passing is an issue. The farm site is not suitable for the size of the proposed development. It was stated that a firm called Pro-Force let the land with all the caravans from the farm and that they employ all the staff on the site. There have been issues at the farm relating to noise nuisance and the Police have been called to the site to deal with other issues. 

The North Downs Way passes alongside the farm and further screening would be required to keep the caravans hidden from the footpath. It was questioned if the caravans and its residents became permanent would they have to pay Council Tax?   
The following issues relating to the water supply and water consumption at Barn Oast (and Barn Cottage), Nickle Farmhouse, Cherry Orchard, Limekiln Cottage were also noted.
In 1996, Mrs Mary Arnold paid for a water supply from the A28 next to 1 Nickle Cottages up to the Barn Oast to guarantee an entirely independent supply. This cost her £16,000. The pipe came up along the side of the garden, and passed below the present new pack house on the left, then up to the tractor shed and through the railway arch.

The supply to Limekiln Cottage, Nickle Farmhouse, Hunstead House and Cherry Orchard came from a pipe from the A28 and through the farm. Cherry Orchard and Nickle Farmhouse shared a spur up to a T- junction in the garden of Nickle Farmhouse. Limekiln Cottage was supplied by a spur starting by the stable and going through the paddock (which was then an orchard) and orchard.

Thus the supply to The Barn Oast and Barn Cottage should be unaffected by excessive water use by the caravans; but it is affected!

The problem of water being cut off at peak times is caused by the excessive demand by the caravans in the morning when they get up and also when they return from work. This should have no impact on The Barn Oast if its supply is still independent. The fact that it does impact means that the so called independent pipe paid for by Mrs Mary Arnold has been cut into.

 The cut off for the other houses means that the original pipe is feeding the caravans too and is not up to the demand made on it.

The flow rate at other times varies between normal and a trickle.  S E Water has checked that there is nothing wrong with the pipe.
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NB   Cut off occurs in the morning regularly at about 7.00 am. When water is restored, there is a considerable air lock to be cleared. On Sunday when the workers get up later cut off occurs at 10.00 am.

This is an entirely new problem for us caused by the increase in the number of residents in the caravans.  The pipe paid for by Mrs Arnold should not be used to supply the caravans. A dedicated new pipe for the other houses needs to be put in to. The problem is not of our making and should not fall on us to solve.
A parishioner from ‘The Crescent’ at Chartham raised an issue on behalf of residents living between numbers 21 to 28. The site is proposed to be sold at Auction on the 31st October 2016 by Clive Emson Land & Property Auctioneers, with a guide price of £1,000 to £2,000. The owners of the site are the Homes & Communities Agency, who regularly sells off parcels of land on behalf of the Government. The residents have concerns over what the piece of land in front of their houses could be used for by potential new owners. The residents have considered joining and purchasing the land between them, but they only have three weeks to put together a proper proposal. They asked if the Parish Council could do anything to help or even purchase the site. However, this could lead to a precedent being made with other residents wanting the council to help with similar issues. There is also the cost of ongoing maintenance for any site, which is not currently budgeted for and could add to our already large mowing and maintenance costs. The issue of ‘Village Green’ status for the land was raised and the Clerk and KCC Cllr. Simmonds will investigate this issue further, although it was noted that this type of application is lengthy and would lead to further costs. CCC Cllrs. Thomas and Doyle will be informed of the issue and asked if there is anything, they can do to help. 
(12)   To receive City and/or County Councillors’ Reports (if applicable):
The Clerk read out the following report on behalf of CCC Cllr. Robert Thomas.
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1. Today, I have learnt a review of The Local's licence has been issued with one month for representations, which will all be heard at a Licensing Sub-Committee in due course.
2. CCC have agreed to set up a social lettings agency to act as an agent to private landlords (guaranteeing rent and condition of property) which will also help some of those who need housing who would have otherwise missed out on housing to rent. Lots of landlords have already stepped forward indicating their interest.
3. As part of a package of improvements (Station Road West Car park expansion, barrier trial in car parks and public realm improvements in return for a guarantee of car parking fees in Canterbury for four years) CCC have put out to consultation a possible scheme for public realm improvements in St Georges Street (Canterbury High Street)
4. CCC recently agreed the Quality Bus Partnership, a voluntary agreement between CCC, KCC and Stagecoach, and as part of that agreement CCC have issued its own annual priority list for the three partners. I know there are sometimes issues such as Sunday buses to Chartham so hopefully these things could be raised at the Bus User Group that Stagecoach are supposed to oversee.
5. CCC have agreed to build houses on 20% of Kingsmead Field and voluntarily register 80% as    Village Green status with some enhancements made prior to the registration as doing works to a village green is pretty tricky thereafter due to its protected status. CCC will be looking to build the houses through a contractor which will be a new way of working. CCC therefore need to apply for planning permission and manage the project which creates new risks and rewards. 
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6. CCC has agreed to the offer of a four year funding settlement with government to ensure CCC has some certainty in future year funding. This is in relation to Non Domestic Rates (Business Rates) and Revenue Support Grant. The New Homes Bonus stream of funding is being consulted on but it seems this will reduce quite dramatically too as funding is shifted towards the County Council and social care needs. In 2010/11 total government annual funding was £13m and in 2019/20 it's likely to be in the region of £5.5m. 
KCC Cllr. Simmonds noted the following issues.

KCC are dealing taking forward their ‘Lighting’ contract which be finished by 2017. This should result in savings of some £5 million pounds a year. It will also mean that a lot more local control is established as to when lights are switched on/off. The cost of this contract will be in the region of £40 million pounds. 
KCC spend roughly £50-60 million pounds on the care of elderly, those people with physical and learning difficulties and mental health issues. Some 34,000 elderly people are looked after by 
KCC.  The budget is going out for consultation on Thursday. KCC has lost some £275 million in grants over the past 5 years. KCC will again increase their Council Tax by 1.99% so as not to trigger a referendum. This will mean about £40 per year on a Band C property.  Kent is currently the first point of call for those immigrants coming in from abroad and has its associated costs. 
	
	
	
	
	


(13)   No Man's Orchard Management Committee:

The next meeting of the NMO Management Committee is due to take place on Tuesday 18th October 2016.
There is nothing new to report since the last meeting.

(14)    Sports Pavilions – (Village & St. Augustine’s):
The Sports Club have reported an issue with the motion detector light in the changing rooms at the pavilion at St. Augustine’s. Also some of the hand dryers are not working. The Clerk will arrange repairs.
(15)   Play Areas (Village, St. Augustine’s & Chartham Hatch):
The Clerk reported that he and Cllr. Manning had met recently with representatives from Playdale Playgrounds, Wicksteed and Park Leisure regarding obtaining quotations and designs for new play equipment and adult outdoor exercise equipment to be installed at Chartham Hatch recreation ground. To date we have received two quotations, one from Playdale Playgrounds and one from Park Leisure. Wicksteed have confirmed that their quotation will be sent to us next week. Once all three quotations and drawings have been received the Amenities Committee will meet to decide on a supplier we wish to progress with. Before any decision is made we will have to run the specifications past Rebecca Booth at CCC as they are providing a large amount of money towards the refurbishment from ‘Off-Site Developer Contributions’.
Park Leisure have been asked to provide two new seats for the roundabout at the junior play area on the Memorial playing field as well as a new seat for the damaged ‘springer’ on the junior play area at St. Augustine’s.

Alan Groombridge has also filled in some ‘sink holes’ at the Shalmsford Street play area that Cllr. Butcher reported at the last meeting.
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Wicksteed, Playdale and Park Leisure as well as Soft Surfaces have also provided quotations for the cost of supplying and laying ‘Eco-Mulch’ safety surfacing, which will be used at the St.Augustine’s junior play area. The quotations have been submitted to Rebecca Booth at CCC who has agreed that we can proceed with our preferred choice of Park Leisure. The work will commence week commencing17th October 2016 and will take a couple of days to complete. The site will remain closed until a ROSPA Inspection has been undertaken to the satisfaction of CCC. This work has cost some £11,000 and thus has taken a large chunk out of the Parish Council reserves. 
(16)   Village Hall:
It was stated that the last set of the Village Hall Management Committee minutes from the meeting held on the 3rd October 2016 would be sent to all councillors to ensure they are aware of what is happening at the hall.
It was stated that the village hall car park lights require changing to reflect the darker evening and mornings. The Clerk will arrange for an electrician to change the timers. 

New signs denoting that ‘Public Toilets’ are available for use on the Memorial playing field have been erected around the car park and along the nearby footpaths.

It was stated that we are still waiting for the installation of a new sink in the Disabled Toilet and a mixer tap in the main kitchen.

We are still waiting for the problem of the water leak in the porch to be resolved before we erect new ‘Welcome to Chartham Village Hall’ signs at the front of the hall. The Clerk will investigate the issue with Cllr. Lee.
The Clerk is to contact the painter who painted the fencing at the front of the village hall car park, as there is a small area near the footpath that has had shrubs cut back that still needs repainting. 

Cllr. Manning stated that illness and other commitments have taken over some of the members of the Village Hall Management Committee, and the VHMC is currently looking to recruit new personnel to take on the roles of Booking Clerk, Secretary and Treasurer. Anyone who wants to volunteer or knows someone who may take on the role should contact Cllr. Manning or Adrian Adams (Chairman of the VHMC). The VHMC AGM is on the 21st October 2016.

It was stated that the hall remains busy with bookings increased. New plants have been planted in the patio area at the rear of the hall. 

It was stated that the VHMC is considering getting the main hall painted over the Christmas holiday period.

There was an incident in the kitchen recently when a worktop and cupboard door was damaged at a function. The VHMC is dealing with the hirer regarding compensation for the damage caused. 

(17)    Highway Matters:

The Clerk again reported that he had contacted Chris Maw, District Manager from Kent Highways & Transportation regarding the new road markings and signs to be considered for installation at Cockering Road. It was noted that we still have had no satisfactory response and KCC Cllr. John Simmonds stated that he would endeavour to chase the matter up. 

The Clerk noted an e-mail to all councillors from CCC Cllr. Thomas regarding the problem of a streetlight not working at Bakers Lane. 
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It was stated that Kent Highways & Transportation failed to undertake proposed work at Rattington Street on the 10th October 2016. This work will be rescheduled in due course.  

Cllr. Hoare raised the issue of Kent Highways & Transportation delivering notices to all houses along ‘The Crescent’, asking them to cut back trees, shrubs and weeds to the edge of the pavement to allow completes access to the pathways.
(18) KCC Community Warden & Police Community Support Officer (PCSO): 

It was stated that we do not have a formal report from our Police Community Support Officer, PCSO 58693 Katherine Bolton.
The following is the report from our KCC Community Warden:

Apologise for my absence this evening. A number of issue in the surrounding area has been brought to my attention. I am working closely with local PCSOs in order to tackle the following issues:
· Neighbourhood dispute along River Court, Chartham, regarding a misunderstanding between two houses about what their exact boundaries are. I have spoken to both parties and I am currently looking into setting up mediation between them. 

· I have had a number of complaints concerning the amount of fly-tipping taking place in Larkey Woods. I have recently put in a request for a CCTV camera to be fitted in the area. 

· The ‘NO ENTRY’ sign has again been stolen along the slip road on Cockering Road. I have reported this issue to Kent Highways and mentioned that this has happened on several occasions.  

· I have reported an abandoned car along Bakers Lane parked on the pavement. 

· I have had reports concerning dog-fouling issues around Woodside Avenue. The Local PCSO and I are patrolling the area more frequently.

· There have been reports concerning individuals camping along the river footpath to Canterbury. There have also been complaints regarding a group of men in the same area intimidating passer-by’s. I have reported these issues to the local PCSO and will be frequently patrolling the footpath. I am currently waiting on more information regarding this incident from one of the locals. 

Over the past month, I also managed to attend the Chartham Fete and Chartham Hatch 50-years Anniversary School Event. I promoted safeguarding, distributed leaflets, give-aways and engaged with the locals. 

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you any questions or concerns. 

Sandra Marayen 

Contact No. 07969583918

Email Address. Adiksha.Marayen@kent.gov.uk

(19)     The next meeting of the Parish Council was confirmed to be Tuesday 8th November 2016 at 7.30 pm at the Village Hall, Station Road, Chartham, Nr Canterbury, Kent CT4 7JA.

Agenda’s for the next meeting will be issued nearer the meeting, as they will include any new Planning Applications that are due for review.
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(20)     Closure:
There being no further business the meeting closed at 08.52 pm.

Chairman…………………………………………………Date……………………. 
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